Minutes

Meeting of the Curriculum for Excellence Implementation Group


Date:

25th November 2015 
Time:
09.30
Location:
 
SQA, The Optima, Glasgow 
1. 
Welcome and apologies
Present:
Bill Maxell (chair)

Alan Armstrong, Education Scotland 


Alan Johnston, Scottish Government


Ann Cura, Education Scotland (notes)


Denise Brock, Education Scotland


Diane Greenlees, Skills Development Scotland 


Gill Stewart, SQA


Jean Blair, SQA


Joe Wilson, College Development Network 


Ken Edwards, Skills Development Scotland

 


Maureen Gore, Education Scotland 


Terry Lanagan, ADES 

Apologies:
Apologies from Craig Munro, John Kemp and Angela Davidson.  
Welcome:
Bill welcomed Diane Greenlees, who was attending the meeting to provide an 

update on Foundation Apprenticeships will be joining the group routinely 


henceforth.
2. 
Minutes and action log of the meeting held on 11 September 2015
Agreed 1:

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.  
Noted 1:
Action Log -  action 1 remains open.  CfE/DYW Dependencies Workshop 


arranged on 14th January 2016. ES, SG, SQA, CDN, SFC and SDS have 


been invited to attend this session. 
3. 
Matters arising

Noted 1: 

There were no matters arising.  

4. 

Programme Reporting
4.1 

Programme highlight report
Noted 1:
Overall, the programme status is amber. This is due to issues regarding


recruitment and resource availability for SQA and Education Scotland. The


Group were satisfied that both organisations are managing these risks 


closely and appropriate mitigation is in place. 
Noted 2:
Scottish Funding Council and Skills Development Scotland will be attending 

Senior Accountable Officer meetings and submitting Highlight 



Reports with effect from December 2015. The next SAO meeting will be held 

on 24th February and a report will be provided by SDS and SFC.
Action 2:  
AC to send Senior Accountable Officer meeting dates to Ken Edwards and 

John Kemp. 

4.2 

RID 
 
Noted 3:

Risk 001- The SAO group had proposed that the probability of this risk should  

be increased to likely, making this a red risk at residual level.  The 



increase in the status of this risk was due to issues being  reported by 


both SQA and Education Scotland in relation to staffing and resource


levels.

Action 3: 

The group discussed this risk and agreed that the actions being taken by ES 

and SQA meant that the risk continued to be well mitigated and should 


therefore retain its amber status. This will be reviewed on a regular basis.
Noted 4:

Risk 002 - A brief discussion took place regarding this risk which relates to 

budget pressures. The group reviewed this and agreed that risk 002 should 

remain a red risk. 

Action 4:

Mitigating actions to be updated to reflect impact on National Bodies. Maureen 

Gore to review and update mitigating actions. 

Noted 5:

Risk 009 - Propose to change wording to “Changes in policy may have an 

adverse impact on aspects of delivery due to resource pressures”.
Action 5:

The group agreed that the wording should be updated.  Maureen Gore to 


update RID. 

Noted 6:

Risk 010 – It was proposed to change the wording of the mitigating actions. 

Action 6:

Maureen Gore to update risk wording to “SG, SQA and ES focus on providing 

consistent messages to parents and carers in relation to the National 


Improvement Framework”.
Noted 7:

Risk 015: “There is a risk that approaches to assessment and QA within some 

schools are not consistent or sufficiently robust
Framework” The 



group discussed this and agreed that the mitigating actions should be 


reviewed.

Action 7:

Maureen Gore to propose wording at the next Senior Accountable Officers 

meeting. 

Noted 8:

Risk 016 – “There is a risk that local results may compare unfavourably with 

national results due to variations in local delivery”. 


There was some discussion about the issues raised by the negative publicity 

that has resulted from the approach to by-passing being taken at 



Hermitage Academy.  It was noted that it was important that innovation in 


curriculum design was not inhibited because of the particular issues 


raised in this instance and that it was important that lessons were 



learned and shared from the Hermitage 
experience with a view to 



encouraging well-managed innovation, including appropriate use of bypassing.
Action 8: 

The group agreed that the mitigating actions should be reviewed and updated.  

It was suggested that one of the mitigating actions should be the Secondary 

HT events planned for January 2016. Maureen Gore to amend. 

Noted 9:

The group agreed to close Risk 024. 

Action 9: 

Maureen Gore to update RID.
Noted 10:

Risk 025 - SQA raised a new risk.  They have reported some slippage in 


relation to the development of 2016 Question Papers, particularly at Advanced 

Higher.  This is as a consequence of convergence of demands on SQA staff 

and Principal Assessors.   The group was assured that the situation was being 

carefully managed and monitored on a weekly basis.
Action 10:
The group discussed this and agreed that this should be added to the 


risk register.  Wording of the risk to be updated.    Maureen Gore to update 

RID. 
Noted 11:

The group had a discussion regarding possible industrial action being 


proposed by the professional associations.  It was agreed that a new 


risk regarding this matter should be added to the risk register. 

Action 11: 
Maureen Gore to propose appropriate wording. 

Noted 12: 

It was noted that SFC and SDS risks should be incorporated into the CfE RID.  

This will be discussed at the next SAO meeting. 


Issues

Noted 13:
The following additional issue was identified by Education Scotland:

· The failure to recruit a Secondary Senior Education Officer, despite a concerted recruitment campaign, is having a detrimental impact on Education Scotland’s ability to deliver key milestones set out in the Implementation Plan.  
Action 12:
The group agreed that this additional issue should be added to the RID.  
Maureen Gore to update the RID.


A further issue raised in the Programme Highlight Report in relation to the pilot 

of the Careers Education Standard was discussed by the Group.  It was 


agreed that this was not a significant issue and should therefore not 


be logged as such.  



Dependencies

Noted 
14:
There are currently two open dependencies on the RID Log.  It was proposed 

that both dependencies are closed.


DP-002 - Successful implementation of new National Qualifications depends on 

the successful implementation of Broad General 
Education and transition to an 

appropriate Senior Phase Models/structures/subject choice points by Local 

Authorities and schools.


DP-006 - Milestone 1.4.1 has dependency on distribution of DYW funding to 


LAs.  Announcement for 14/15 funding only made 3/03/15

Action 13:
Following discussions about this it was agreed that DP-002 should remain 


open.  The group agreed to close DP-006.  Maureen Gore to update RID. 

Noted 
15:
It was agreed that the two dependencies should be added to the RID.
· Evidence of successful implementation of CfE (BGE) is dependent on the National Improvement Framework

· Successful reductions in the attainment gap in most and least advantaged is dependent on successful implementation of the Scottish Attainment Challenge

Action 14:
Maureen Gore to update RID. 


4.3 Milestones Table 


The vast majority of CfE project milestones continue to be delivered on time 

and according to plan. However, there have been two missed 



milestone in this period.  The first missed milestone relates to the 



Scots CfE Briefing. The second milestone relates to the review of the 


National 1 to Advanced Higher support materials. Both missed 



milestones are due to be completed by the end of the year.
5. 

SQA update 

Noted 1:

Gill Stewart provided an update regarding the main projects that SQA are 


taking forward.  
Noted 2:

The Understanding Standards events were being well received and were over-

subscribed in a small number of  cases.   SQA is limited in its ability to 


put on additional events due to availability of Principal Assessors and staff.    

All materials from the events were being published on the Understanding 


Standards website and SQA lets centres know which subjects are available 

through its weekly centre news. 

Noted 3: 
A broader evaluation of the new qualifications was also underway using a 


combination 
of outward facing methodologies (surveys and focus groups) and 

desk research.  The engagement work is seeking to establish the views of 


learners, teachers and senior managers on where we are in relation to 


achieving the original aims of CfE in relation to the new qualifications, as set 

out by the CfE Management Board.  

Noted 4:
For diet 2015 there had been 12,000 Post results service requests – around 

4,000 
more than the last year.   The results would be published in early 


December.  There were over 3000 Exceptional Circumstances requests which 

consisted of a combination of exam situation and personal circumstances. For 

the current session overall entries for National Courses are sitting at a similar 

level to last year.   There was a slight increase in National 5 entries and a slight 

decrease in National 4 entries, with Higher and Advanced Higher entries being 

broadly comparable to 2015.
Action 15:
SQA to send a copy of the results to the Implementation Group. 
6. 

DYW Update 


Updates in relation to the DYW programme were provided by national partners.  

Noted 1:
IG noted with interest that preparations are underway to publish  Early Adopter 

'Insights' (interim evaluation) of the pilots funded  by the Scottish Funding 


Council in the past academic year.  The evaluation will be promoted at the 

DYW Learning event at West College Scotland, Clydebank on 3rd December.

Noted 2:
An assessment of the regions' recruitment progress against 2015/16 DYW 

plan/outcome agreement commitments (particularly for senior phase 


vocational pathways) was currently underway.  It was too early to give an 


overall picture , but the early evidence is that some regions are doing well but 

some have issues about the level at which they have run courses and there 

have been (in one region so far) issues about lack of demand from schools – 

including for courses that ran last year. 

Noted 3:
Regional strategic discussions with Directors of Education/College principles 

are underway and further support was being provided to support thinking 


around the development of senior phase pathways.  The standards for Careers 

education and work placements, together with the School/employer partnership 

guidance were now being rolled out.  Work was underway with schools and 

local authorities to build understanding and practice in relation to these three 

documents.

Noted 4:
It was noted that good progress was being made by all partners and that there 

was a high level of engagement and support for the programme at local level. It 

was agreed that this range of work should be more fully reflected in the CfE 

Implementation Plan for next year  

7. 

Foundation Apprenticeships 

Noted 1:

The IG were provided with a comprehensive overview and update from SDS on 

the introduction of Foundation Apprenticeships in schools and colleges in 


Scotland. The Group agreed these were an important development 
that could 

play a strong role in building a more coherent Senior Phase curriculum offer 

that crossed school, college and work-place boundaries at local level
8. 

Preparation for Stakeholder Session 

Noted 1:

A brief discussion took place regarding the Stakeholder Session.  The purpose 

of the session is to update stakeholders on the DYW work and to discuss 


the 16/17 CfE Implementation Plan. 
9. 

Communications and Engagement 

Noted 1:

Denise Brock provided an update to the group.   Denise highlighted that media 

attention is currently focused on the National Improvement Framework and the 

Scottish Attainment Challenge.  
Noted 2:
 
Denise highlighted that December will be a busy month for Education.  This is 

due to the National Improvement Framework and the OECD report. The group 

agreed that the OECD report findings should be added to the agenda for the 

next meeting. 
Action 16:
Ann Cura to add to agenda. 

10.

AOB

Noted 1:

The group would like to note appreciation and thanks to Terry Lanagan for his 

contribution and support for CfE as a member of the Implementation 


Group.  Terry has been a member of the group since it was formed 
and his 

contribution has been invaluable. Terry is retiring from his Director of 


Education post at the end of January.  A replacement for Terry will be 


confirmed by ADES in the near future. 



The group also noted appreciation to David Cameron for his contribution and 

support as a member of the Implementation Group.  David is leaving SDS at 

the end of December and will be replaced by Ken Edwards. 
11. 

Date of next meeting 

The next meeting will be held on 24th February 2016, Optima 
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